# Dynamic Dilemmas: China's Evolving Northeast Asia Security Strategy

Oriana Skylar Mastro\*

What are Chinese strategic intentions in Northeast Asia, and how have they evolved in recent years? Scholarly and policy research largely focuses on how domestic political and cultural factors influence China's approach to regionalism, multilateralism, and trouble spots like the Korean Peninsula. But over the past decade, China's military has also made great strides with advancements in technology, equipment, training, and mobility. How are these changes impacting China's strategic intentions vis-à-vis South Korea, North Korea, Russia, and Japan? This paper answers that question by identifying common themes found in authoritative Chinese journals and state-sponsored media coverage and evaluating Chinese observed behavior in the form of its military exercises, bilateral military exchanges, and responses to flashpoints and other countries' defense policies. I argue that Northeast Asia is the foundation of China's strategy to establish its regional preeminence, keep Japan down, and eventually push the United States out. In short, China does not accept the regional order in Northeast Asia and hopes that it can leverage its relationships, specifically with South Korea, Russia and North Korea, to inspire change. This research has important implications for power transition theory as well as contemporary policy debates on managing China's rise and defusing U.S.-China tensions.

Northeast Asia – comprised of China, Russia, Japan, North Korea, and South Korea – is arguably one of the most important regions militarily, politically, and economically. Japan and South Korea are China's top trading partners, only after the United States and Hong Kong. The region is also home to the largest, deadliest militaries with China, Russia, and North Korea possessing nuclear weapons, and Japan possessing a break-out capability. The region poses significant military challenges for China – it has an ongoing territorial dispute with Japan and the memory of a more intense dispute with Russia, and it may feel compelled to intervene in contingencies on the Korean Peninsula. The region also lies at the heart of the U.S.-China strategic competition, given that Japan and South Korea are allies of the United States and lynchpins of U.S. foreign and security policy in the Asia-Pacific.

What are China's strategic intentions toward Northeast Asia? Strategic intent includes three key attributes: 1) a particular point of view about the long-term regional trends that conveys a unifying and unique sense of direction; 2) a sense of discovery, a competitively unique view of the future and the promise to design and achieve new national objectives; and 3) a sense of destiny—an emotional aspect that the Party, and perhaps the Chinese people, perceive as inherently worthwhile.<sup>2</sup> This definition suggests that actions are insufficient to understand intent; perceptions and strategic thinking are critical to the task. Therefore, this paper attempts to contribute to our understanding of Chinese strategic intent by identifying common themes found in authoritative Chinese journals and state-sponsored media coverage and by evaluating Chinese observed behavior in the form of its military exercises, bilateral military exchanges, and responses to flashpoints and other countries' defense policies.

While a great deal of U.S. scholarly and policy focus has been drawn to South China Sea issues, Chinese leaders still conceptualize Northeast Asia as the most critical region for China's security and stability, as well as the prospects of its rise. Since its founding, China has recognized the strategic importance of the region - Mao Zedong argued that China needed to counter U.S. influence in this area because of its significant impact on Chinese security.<sup>3</sup> China's official national assessment of the regional trends is pessimistic, lamenting that the United States "enhances its military presence and its military alliances in this region. Japan is sparing no effort to dodge the post-war limitations on its military, overhauling

its military and security policies. Such developments have caused grave concerns among other countries in the region...certain disputes over land territory are still smoldering. The Korean Peninsula and Northeast Asia are shrouded in instability and uncertainty...all these have a negative impact on the security and stability along China's periphery."4 Five specific objectives are laid out in a volume about great power strategies published by the PLA publishing house: Maintain national sovereignty, achieve the reunification of China; Promote our own prosperity and maintain surrounding region stability; Promote political multi-polarity, establish stable relations among major powers; Enhance regional economic cooperation, participate in regional security cooperation, and; Make policy independently, adhere to an active defense policy.5

I argue that China increasingly sees itself as the key to peace and security, and the United States as the prime source of regional instability. In that context, Beijing sees its relationships in Northeast Asia as the cornerstone of its return to greatness, critical to keep Japan down and eventually to push the United States out.6 China's aspirational goal is the eventual removal of the U.S. military presence from the region, although in the nearer term Beijing would be content with a reduced U.S. presence that allows China to exercise dominance. As a result, China is strengthening bilateral, trilateral, and multilateral cooperation mechanisms to create favorable conditions for China in its competition with the United States. In the words of Xi Jinping, "the Asia-Pacific region is becoming a point of military contest from the Game Theory model. Some western countries attempt to contain and encircle [China]. The territorial disputes, competition for the natural resources among the great powers, military security contest, and ethnic conflict intensify the problems, thus increasing the possibility of a military confrontation or war near our border."7 This is the context under which China is shaping its broader strategy towards Northeast Asian countries. Below, I evaluate the changing dynamics of China's bilateral relationships with Russia, South Korea, North Korea, and Japan, and the motivations underpinning their evolution. I then conclude with implications for regional stability and U.S. policy.

## CHINA'S OPPORTUNISTIC INTENTIONS TOWARD RUSSIA

In 2015, with almost three dozen high level visits, outside observers proclaimed the advent of a new era in Sino-Russian relations. In September 2015, President Vladmir Putin visited Beijing and proclaimed that ties were at their highest level in history.8 Some speculated about a "superpower axis," Sino-Russian bloc, or an entente. 10 Russian hopes for the relationship drive much of the hype; as Russia pivots east, its ties with China become a central component of its global strategy.<sup>11</sup> Chinese strategic intentions towards Russia have evolved in important ways, but more narrowly than these debates suggest. For Chinese leaders, the goal is to improve coordination with Russia on select issues, rather than to establish a comprehensive strategic partnership. In an ideal world, China would have Russia's support in its growing competition with the United States even if it refuses to reciprocate when supporting Russia would harm its relationship with the United States. 12

Of course, the reality is less rosy, with Russian actions creating negative externalities for China, such as with the Ukraine, and Moscow promoting their own interests at the expense of China such as in the case of on its maritime dispute with Japan and its Silk Road Initiative.

The relationship is often characterized as unequal, with China in the driver's seat and Russia relegated to the role of the lesser partner. 13 China hopes to leverage its relationship with Russia for three main purposes: to promote an alternate vision of global order; to gain Russian technology and military equipment; and to gain access to Russian energy sources. There is much consensus on these issues, but the discussion is still important to set a baseline for identifying any changes. Though, there is debate about what exact policies will help China leverage Russia against the United States without promoting a strong Russia that could threaten Chinese interests.14

Garnering Russian support for China's vision for the global order is a central component of Beijing's strategy. In one of his first speeches after becoming Central Military Commission chair and president, Xi called on the two countries to further develop a comprehensive strategic partnership in order to shape a fair global order.<sup>15</sup> Chinese strategists consider Russia to be critical to the success of China's attempts to challenge U.S. hegemony, counter U.S. attempts at containment, and bring forth a multipolar system.<sup>16</sup> Both have national narratives about how their respective states were "unfairly treated in the past" and both resent the current U.S.-dominated international system.<sup>17</sup> And given that western countries see the rise of both countries as a challenge and seek to constrain them, two Chinese professors from Jilin University suggest that uniting together may be the best way to protect their core interests and reduce the costs and risks of rising. 18

China also sees the relationship with Russia as critical to undermining U.S. military dominance in the region. Regular visits occur between ground, air, and naval forces, including at the level of the Central Military Commission. Of all the Northeast Asian countries, China sees military cooperation with Russia as the most critical because it allows Beijing to gain critical military technology and materiel.<sup>19</sup> Russian arms sales to China are currently worth around \$1 billion a year, with China most recently buying 24 advanced multirole Su-35S fighters and S-400 surface-to-air missile systems.<sup>20</sup> Russia had initially insisted on selling a minimum of 48 Su-35S airframes, to offset expected losses once China reverse-engineered the technology, but China prevailed, buying only 24 aircraft instead.<sup>21</sup>

Military cooperation with Russia also helps to extend the reach and capabilities of the Chinese military. In 2015, there was a significant uptick in combined exercises, with China participating for the first time in an exercise with Russia in the Mediterranean.<sup>22</sup> The fact that the media portray the military relationship in a positive light to the domestic public suggests the leadership hopes to deepen and expand cooperation in the future.<sup>23</sup> China hopes to use its military relationship with Russia to improve its ability to balance against Japan.<sup>24</sup> To do so, Xi often builds up the WWII connection—both reciprocal presidential visits in 2015 were to attend WWII commemoration parades and often discussed how they developed a deep bond fighting the Fascists (i.e. Japan).<sup>25</sup> Three of the four bilateral naval exercises under Xi took place either in the Sea of Japan or in the East China Sea, which support Chinese efforts to challenge the U.S.-led maritime order and deter Japan.<sup>26</sup>

Lastly, China hopes to exploit its relationship with Russia to enhance its own energy security. Gaining access to Russian energy resources allows China to diversify its energy imports, building redundancy in case of disruption to energy supplies from, for example, the Middle East. In 2015, Russia overtook Saudi Arabia to become the biggest exporter of oil to China. China is hoping to receive Russian natural gas from new pipeline projects, which would be harder for an adversary to disrupt.<sup>27</sup> But these agreements, such as the Altai gas pipeline, have

stalled, largely because of the economic downturn in China and because of the declining price of oil and gas.<sup>28</sup> Such developments suggest that while there is a strategic rationale to energy cooperation, the pace of development will be largely driven by economic considerations.

China's strategic community is not, however, unified in its views of Russia, with analysts debating how close China should get to Russia. At the heart of the debate lies the question of whether to abandon historical aversion to alliances. Some argue that the two countries should form an alliance immediately because the combination of their military power would be unassailable, and together they could counter U.S. hegemony. Others oppose an alliance, for ideological and practical reasons. One vice minister of the Foreign ministry asserts that the current transactional relationship is sufficient to enable their goals of establishing a new international order, without standing as a provocative anti-Western bloc.<sup>29</sup> Ultimately, China's intentions towards Russia are opportunistic—China is using the relationship to help it manage the challenges of its rise.

#### CHINA'S COURTSHIP OF SOUTH KOREA

China has historically attached great importance to the Korean Peninsula because of its geo-strategic position in the region, at the intersection of Chinese, Japanese, and Russian interests. Chinese writings suggest that Beijing considers that relationship to be important to its Northeast Asia strategy and was relying mainly on a charmed offensive to strengthen the bilateral relationship. But after the nuclear test in January 2016, Beijing has begun to question whether its approach to Seoul was realistic and may have begun to recalibrate its approach, though it is too soon to tell the ultimate result. Xi Jinping has laid out a vision of deepened exchanges and cooperation with the ROK to achieve their previously agreed upon bilateral goals of common development, regional peace, revitalization of Asia and the promotion of world prosperity.<sup>30</sup> While many of China's relationships in the region and beyond are seen largely as temporary, transactional, and based on issues of the day, Beijing's aspirations with respect to South Korea are the closest it has come to seeking a comprehensive strategic partnership. Beijing seeks to build political trust, cooperate on longterm development objectives, respond jointly to complex security challenges, and harmonize their macroeconomic policies.<sup>31</sup>

Closer cooperation on regional security issues is also designed to present an alternative to the U.S.-led regional order. Significantly, South Korean President Park designated Beijing as her first state visit in June 2013, while Xi reciprocated with a summit meeting with Park in July 2014 in Seoul. Traditionally, new Chinese leaders have visited North Korea before South Korea, while South Korea usually visits Japan before China. In December 2015, China and South Korea held talks on delimiting their overlapping exclusive economic zones (EEZs) for the first time in seven years.<sup>32</sup> As Premier Li Keqiang notes, China and the ROK can together contribute to regional stability and should begin to cooperate on non-traditional security and rescue missions.<sup>33</sup> High-level defense exchanges have become routine and currently more than 30 groups of military delegates visit each other every year for regular meetings and exchange programs.34

The events of 2015 suggested China hoped to leverage its relationship with South Korea to balance against Japan. In 2015, the 70th anniversary of the end of WWII provided China with an opportunity to make symbolic advances with South Korea, at the expense of Japan. President Park Geun-hye attended China's commemorative parade celebrating the 70th anniversary of the end of World War II as a guest of honor in September 2015, 35 which was widely criticized as an anti-Japan event. A ROK stealth destroyer also made its first port call to Shanghai on August 28, 2015, on the anniversary of the end of Japan's colonial rule over Korea.

However, South Korea's reaction to the DPRK's January 2016 nuclear test and February 2016 rocket launch have caused consternation that the charmed offensive is not gaining enough traction in Seoul. South Korea reinforced its alliance with the United States and is deliberating deploying THAAD (Terminal High Altitude Area Defense) to establish better defenses against incoming ballistic missiles in their terminal phase. Chinese media and official criticism of the potential THAAD deployment have been harsher than those reserved for DPRK missile launch.36 A China Youth Daily article warned the ROK that its security was being 'hijacked' by the US 'rebalance to Asia' strategy – and that the alliance is no longer in ROK's best interest. According to Chu Shulong, a professor of international relations at Tsinghua University, "the belief that deploying the THAAD system is aimed principally at solidifying America's position in Northeast Asia is widespread in Beijing, where officials fear the ultimate goal is to contain China."37 A Xinhua article presents the official position that U.S. pushing of THAAD is another example of how "hostile U.S. policies" are "a major contributor to the regional predicament," and thus that THAAD deployment would only spark "a vicious cycle on the Korean Peninsula."38

China's reluctance to punish the DPRK for its recent provocations likely undermined support in South Korea for President Park's policy of building stronger ties with Beijing. The fact that President Park was unable to arrange a phone conversation with Mr. Xi after the test suggests that China's focus on South Korea throughout the year may be ephemeral. North Korea most likely unexpectedly complicated China's efforts to strengthen cooperation with South Korea. Additionally, Beijing may also have realized that its hopes to exploit history to leverage South Korea against Japan were unrealistic as well. Time will tell whether these changing factors will lead to a reduced focus on the bilateral relationship or a change in tactics.

### CHINA TREADING WATER WITH NORTH KOREA

Historically, China has refused to entertain the possibility of a world without the DPRK because of its political sensitivity, hindering any talks that would facilitate contingency planning. Moreover, China fears that a denuclearized Korea under American dominance would pose a threat to China's northeastern border stability, and limit China's quest for regional power.<sup>39</sup> However, in the past year, China has been surprisingly vocal about its support for Korean reunification in the long term. Xi himself has articulated China's support for "self-reliance and peaceful unification of the peninsula" as well as multilateral diplomatic efforts to solve the nuclear issue. 40 One article in an influential journal by an academic and a think tanker articulated five stages that move through stability, to security (lack of confrontation), to peace (normalization of relations), then harmony (denuclearization through a regional effort) and finally, denuclearization.<sup>41</sup> These priorities are consistent with official Chinese statements that a reunified peninsula is best, and capture Beijing's bestcase scenario – a gradual, incremental peace. 42 However, it is unknown when China would perceive the Korean Peninsula stable enough to denuclearize the DPRK and to peacefully unify with the ROK.43

Despite the increasing importance of the ROK to China, the Sino-DPRK alliance remains in effect as the DPRK serves as an important geostrategic buffer between China and the United States. 44 While China supports reunification in the long run, it is determined to ensure that the end result is an even stronger buffer state, expanded Chinese influence on the peninsula, and profitable economic arrangements.<sup>45</sup> The only way China believes this end state can be accomplished is through peaceful, gradual, and incremental change. Therefore, Chinese officials disapprove of policies that could destabilize the Pyongyang regime.

Once again, China believes U.S. policy is needlessly exacerbating security concerns regarding North Korea. Beijing therefore continues to push for countries to buy into a multilateral diplomatic process, such as the Six-Party Talks.<sup>46</sup> The hope is that multilateral cooperation will discourage any of the relevant actors, but especially the United States, from enacting unilateral measures that could destabilize the region.<sup>47</sup> China also is cognizant that its relationship with the DPRK creates a negative image, but to date Beijing has been unable to successfully mitigate this consequence of its foreign policy.<sup>48</sup> Moreover, Chinese thinkers believe a nuclear DPRK is the only legitimate justification for stationing Americans troops in Asia, so successful denuclearization may buttress Chinese challenges to the U.S.-led alliance system. 49 China argues the United States is the source of instability because it wants to maintain a divided peninsula and engages in provocative actions itself, like joint military exercises with the ROK, that stoke tensions.<sup>50</sup> Moreover, according to Beijing's strategists, South Korea's dependence on the United States is damaging the chances of making peace with North Korea – South Korea should therefore rely more on China for its security.<sup>51</sup>

In this context, China seeks to manage routine North Korean provocations, most frequently by urging restraint. In January 2015, U.S. sanctions imposed in response to an alleged North Korean cyber attack on Sony Pictures caused Chinese officials to call for caution and peace on the Korean Peninsula. The Chinese Foreign Ministry urged restraint after three provocations in 2015 – after North Korea fired seven missiles into the East Sea, after it announced a successful submarine-launched ballistic missile test, and after it test-fired three more missiles. The Chinese Foreign Ministry called for an easing of tensions after the two Koreas exchanged artillery fire, while the Chinese Defense Ministry denied rumors that the PLA had sent large troop reinforcements to the Chinese-North Korean border in August 2015 amidst inter-Korean tensions.52

On occasion, bilateral relations have been more strained, and China has not been afraid to chastise North Korea, but in its own, private, way. For example, in September 2015, China called for North Korea to abide by a UN resolution banning the North from conducting ballistic missile tests, a day after Pyongyang hinted it would conduct a long-range rocket test.<sup>53</sup> By October, China embarked on a high profile attempt to repair strained ties between the two nations by sending Liu Yunshan of China's Politburo Standing Committee to join Kim Jong-un during a military parade to mark the 70th anniversary of North Korea's ruling Workers' Party.<sup>54</sup> The Chinese effort appears to have borne fruit, as Pyongyang refrained from following through on a long-range rocket or a fourth nuclear test in November of 2015.55 China again snubbed a North Korean diplomatic effort in December, however, by canceling a performance by Kim Jong-un's favored girl band, reportedly over lyrics that might provoke the United States.<sup>56</sup>

The biggest blow to Chinese attempts at maintaining stability on the peninsula was North Korea's test of an alleged hydrogen bomb the first week of January 2016 – 50 miles from the Chinese border. Despite strong criticism from the ROK and the United States on China's apparent tolerance of the test, a few details of Chinese behavior suggest the possibility of an evolution in policy. First, China claims that it was not informed by North Korea prior to the test.<sup>57</sup> Although it is uncertain if it was the first time that North Korea failed to notify China, it is the first time that China acknowledged the absence of the notification.<sup>58</sup> Second, China's Foreign Ministry spokesperson said that the repeated nuclear tests are not benefitting the normal development of Sino-DPRK relations.<sup>59</sup> Although it has been known that Sino-DPRK relations have deteriorated since Kim Jong-un's ascent to power, it is the first time that China publicly expressed a warning to North Korea. These two statements reveal desire to avoid being associated with North Korea's belligerent image and the nuclear program, even as China is lukewarm on harsher actions to punish provocations.

Undoubtedly the bilateral relationship has suffered as the result of these, and the previous, provocations. In 2013, China publicly denied that it had an alliance with North Korea and argued instead it had normal relations. The leaders have not been meeting - instead favoring relations with South Korea. 60 According to Cheng Xiahe, an associate professor of international relations at Renmin University, it was humiliating for China for Kim to continue with its rocket test on the Chinese lunar new year after Beijing had sent an envoy to persuade them to desist. China believes its long-term strategy requires a stable DPRK to allow for reunification, but in the short term, its behavior is strengthening the U.S. alliance system, domestic support for its DPRK policies is waning, and China is afraid of turning an unpredictable and unreliable ally into a dangerous enemy.<sup>61</sup>

Because of this, China is continuing to push for the prioritization of talks—in spite of South Korea, Japan, and U.S. insistence on tougher targeted sanctions. But editorials previewed a shift in policy when it argued that North Korea "deserves the punishment" of new sanctions, but China should "cushion Washington's harsh sanctions to some extent." Indeed, in a phone call with President Obama, President Xi pushed the idea that denuclearization would only be achieved through dialogues and consultations, though he agreed to 'safeguard' relevant UNSC resolutions.<sup>63</sup> In late February, the U.S. presented harsher sanctions, including a longer list of banned items and a requirement that UN members inspect all cargo passing through their territory to or from Korea to look for illicit goods.<sup>64</sup> Chinese official statements stress that China supports the UNSC as a responsible member of the international community, but sanctions alone cannot denuclearization the peninsula—negotiations remain the fundamental means to managing the nuclear issue. 65

China also used the test to reinforce its standard message that the U.S.-led alliance system is the source of instability in Northeast Asia. Op-eds published in the state-approved newspapers were clear that Beijing's criticism was directed towards the United States, and intimated that North Korea develops nuclear weapons to mitigate its insecurity caused by U.S. politics.<sup>66</sup> In the case of previous tests, China remained relatively silent while other states speculated about China's intentions or criticized Beijing's inaction. The fact that China now finds the need to justify its policy to international as well as domestic audiences suggests pressure for policy change is now stemming from multiple audiences. Additionally, China likely criticized America's prompt responses after the nuclear tests because of concerns the United States will exploit the crisis to increase its military influence in the region and facilitate the development of a functioning U.S.-ROK-Japan trilateral alliance.<sup>67</sup>

Ultimately, China intends to maintain stability on the Korean Peninsula until a reunified Korea under China's sphere of influence becomes the most likely possibility. Beijing works to prevent the United States from taking actions that it thinks will lead to the consolidation of the U.S. position at the expense of China's rise. China also argues that the DPRK will only isolate itself more from the rest of the world if faced with UN sanctions and greater international pressure. The Chinese position is that North Korea's nuclear problem will be more difficult to resolve than Iran's because of its nuclear capabilities, the complexity of this issue, and the fact that it is a low priority in American foreign policy.<sup>68</sup> Chinese official statements refer to the belief that U.S. attention will soon drift away and China cannot afford to "be swayed by specific events or the temporary mood of the moment."69

# CHINA'S REGIONAL POWER COMPETITION WITH JAPAN

Maritime disputes, defense buildups and history issues cast a shadow on Sino-Japanese relations in 2015. Both countries engaged in more muscular defense posturing over the disputed Senkaku/Diaoyu islands, with the Japanese announcing plans to deploy ground troops to outlying Japanese islands, conduct joint drills with the Japanese Coast Guard in the East China Sea, and install anti-ship and anti-aircraft missiles on Japanese-held islands.<sup>70</sup> The Japanese Diet also passed legislation to expand the definition of the Japanese right to collective self-defense.<sup>71</sup> China, for its part, is reportedly building a large-scale base with hangar facilities and a large training area in Zhejiang, approximately 356 km from the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands.72 The rate of PLA Air Force and Navy exercises continues to accelerate, as evidenced by Japanese fighters scrambling to intercept a particularly large flight of eleven PLA Air Force aircraft in November 2015.73

Chinese media and popular opinion continued to focus on "history issues" - Japan's continued reluctance to account for wartime atrocities - and Beijing is increasingly leveraging that opinion for political purposes. Chinese officials express the desire to improve diplomatic relations with Japan, but only if Japan is "honest on the historical subject, sincere to the victim states in Asia, and responsible for the related issues" - a message that has been promulgated through scholarly writings as well.<sup>74</sup> At a meeting with Abe Shinzo, Xi Jinping stressed that the historical issues are essential for the political foundation of the Sino-Japanese relationship, and hopes that Japan will send out correct messages on history.<sup>75</sup>

China seems to be using the history narrative to achieve three parallel purposes in its relationship with Japan: domestic, regional, and international. First, while some Chinese people, including officials, are undoubtedly outraged by Japan's handling of its past, the Party exploits this for its own purposes. In August-September 2015, major news outlets published one selection per day from a compilation of written confessions of "the Japanese invaders" detailing their crimes against humanity and the Chinese people.<sup>76</sup> China is attempting to garner domestic political support, perhaps even to justify its military modernization to the Chinese people. Many articles, including some factual reports, include provocative or emotional titles or content, whose sole purpose is to make Chinese people more hostile towards Japan. Evidence suggests the strategy is working – according to a public opinion poll conducted in Summer 2014, 86.8 percent of respondents expressed negative feelings toward Japan, citing Japan's failure to reflect on history (59.6 percent) only slightly less

frequently than territorial issues (64 percent). 77 A few articles criticized the United States for not stopping Japan from passing the constitutional revision or for not pressuring Japan to issue a sincere apology to its Asian neighbors for the war crimes.

Second, China most likely hopes to create a more hostile atmosphere against Japan to justify its own aggressive actions in the region, especially with respect to the disputes in the East China Sea. China wants to put the burden of maintaining peace and stability in the East China Sea on Japan, urging Tokyo, "to stop creating anxiety and confrontation, and to contribute more to the peace and stability of the region."78 During Abe's November 2014 visit, Xi called upon Japan to "follow a prudent military and security policy, make more efforts to increase mutual trust with neighboring countries and play a constructive role in safeguarding regional peace and stability."<sup>79</sup> Chinese official statements insinuate that Japan is not working to prevent the repetition of history, and is therefore a threat to the region. 80 China is also seeking to delegitimize Japan's vocal concerns about the threat of a rising China.81 By focusing on Japan's bloody past, China seeks to isolate Japan from the region, and convincingly argue to other countries that any future aggression towards Japan is unique, and would not be a harbinger of Chinese belligerence as a great power. Some Chinese professors and think tankers suggest that Japan is intentionally seeking disputes to create an excuse to eliminate constitutional and normative obstacles to military expansion. 82

There is no doubt that China exploits history, but at the same time, China has real security concerns regarding Japan's expanding military capabilities and relaxed restrictions on their use. Many fear that Japanese politicians are striving to restore Japan's economic and political power from the pre-war era and that Japan still aspires to be a great power.<sup>83</sup> Indeed, China compares the Senkaku/Diaoyu island dispute with other territorial disputes Japan has with Russia or South Korea, in order to show a broader pattern of Japanese hostility to other countries in the region.84

Third, Japan serves as a proxy in China's ongoing competition for regional dominance with the United States. China is determined to undermine any U.S. attempts to bolster Japan's position or its own regional position through its alliance with Japan - highlighting Japan's sordid history serves this purpose. For the Chinese, Japan is a clear-cut case for how the U.S. role in the region is destabilizing and harmful to the peaceful development of China. The United States welcomes a more militarily capable and active Japanese military not because it is good for regional stability, but because it helps the United States maintain its regional hegemony, of which countering China is a part.85 But Chinese writers voice their concern about U.S. ability to rein in Japan.86 The United States is seen as either naïve about Japan's intentions, or unconcerned that a remilitarized, and even nuclear Japan, could bring harm to U.S interests.<sup>87</sup> Chinese strategists blame the United States for the state of Sino-Japanese relations – instead of accommodating China's rise, Japan has the option of leveraging its relationship with the United States for prestige and power status. 88 For this reason, Chinese strategists believe that a Japan more independent from the United States best serves China's interests.89

# CHINESE STRATEGIC INTENTIONS IN NORTHEAST ASIA: IMPLICATIONS FOR REGIONAL SECURITY

The contours of China's strategic intentions towards Northeast Asia can be derived from China's policy, practice, and strategic thinking on its bilateral relationships with Russia, South Korea, North Korea, and Japan. First, China understands that it must attain the strategic support of Northeast Asian countries in order to achieve the goal of "national rejuvenation."90 Second, Beijing recognizes that it needs Northeast Asian countries to accept its role as regional leader for it to be able to achieve regional preeminence. China hopes to gain this recognition from Russia and South Korea through positive inducements, but this may be because of current estimates of this strategy's eventual success and the difficulties of coercion given the balance of power. If these factors change, as they did in Southeast Asia, China may move towards coercing compliance, as is already the case with Japan. Chinese official and academic statements suggest that the U.S. military presence is the greatest obstacle to realizing this second goal because it offers attractive alternative pathways to Northeast Asian countries.

Lastly, while China may more ostensibly be challenging the United States in the case of maritime disputes in the South and East China Sea, Northeast Asia is the real linchpin of China's strategic challenge to the U.S.-led regional order. Chinese official statements clearly present regionalism with Chinese leadership as an alternative, and argue that a more Sinocentric regional order would positively contribute to regional security. Specifically, Chinese writings highlight how Japan would embrace a more responsible attitude towards its WWII history, thereby easing tensions in the region, if not for U.S. unwavering support. Also, the United States exacerbates North Korean insecurity, further delaying denuclearization needed before peaceful reunification. China believes the maturation and intensification of bilateral security ties with its neighbors, especially Russia and South Korea, will not only contribute to its own military modernization efforts, but also can serve as a geopolitical instrument against the United States.

This analysis suggests that U.S.-China strategic competition in Northeast Asia is likely to heat up significantly in the future in the military, political and economic realms. A weakened U.S. position may serve China's interests, but contrary to Chinese arguments, it is clearly not in the general interest of Northeast Asian security and development. While the United States prefers to strengthen its partners, China prefers weaker ones so that it can more easily impose its will. A strong, prosperous and stable Northeast Asia is critical to global security - hopefully the rebalancing accurately captures U.S. strategic intentions to maintain its regional position, even in the face of the growing China challenge.

#### ENDNOTES

- The author would like to thank John Chen, Lynn Lee and Yilin Sun for their expert research assistance
- Michael Peck, "The Five Most Deadly Armies of Asia," The National Interest, November 3, 2014; Global 1 Firepower, "Asia-Pacific Countries Ranked By Military Power (2016)," http://www.globalfirepower.com/ countries-listing-asia-pacific.asp. Accessed: January 25, 2016.
- 2. Definition adapted from Gary Hamel and C. K. Prahalad. "Strategic Intent," Harvard Business Review, Vol. 67, No. 3 (1989): pp. 63-78.
- 邓晓宝 (ed), 强国之略: 地域战略卷, (Beijing: 解放军出版社, 2014), p. 352. 3.
- 4. The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "National Security Situation," China's Military Strategy 2014, May 26, 2015.
- 5. 强国之略pp. 360-362.
- 6. This formulation deliberately echoes Lord Ismay's formulation on the purpose of NATO: "to keep the Russians out, the Americans in, and the Germans down."
- 7. 习近平,"建设一支听党指挥能打胜仗作风优良的人民军队,"习近平总书记系列重要讲话读本, July 14, 2014.
- 8. Yuliya Fedorinova, Elena Mazneva, and Anna Baraulina, "Putin's Got a New Problem with China," Bloomberg Business, September 1, 2015.
- 9. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jul/07/china-russia-superpower-axis.
- 10. Dmitri Trenin, "From Greater Europe to Greater Asia? The Sino-Russian Entente," Carnegie Moscow Center, April 2015.
- Trenin, "Sino-Russian Entente; Russia's Relationship with China Grows Slowly," Stratfor, September 3, 2015.
- 王树春 and 万青松, "论新型中俄关系的未来走向:结伴还是结盟?" 当代亚太, No. 4 (2013): p. 20. 12.
- Translated by He Li, "FT社评: 中俄并非完美同盟," FT中文网, May 8, 2015; "An Uneasy Friendship," The Economist, May 9, 2015.
- Liu Yazhou, Da guo ce:weilai zhongguo de guojia zhanlue yu celue [Big country's strategy: China's national strategies in the future] p.27-28.
- 习近平, "顺进时代前进潮流, 促进世界和平发展," speech delivered at Moscow State Institute of 15. International Relations, Moscow, March 24, 2013.
- 16. Graham- Harrison, Luhn, Walker, Sedghi, and Rice-Oxley, "New Superpower Axis."
- 17. Huiyun Feng, "China and Russia vs. the United States?" *The Diplomat*, March 2, 2015.
- 王树春 and 万青松, "中俄关系的未来走向," pp. 16-17; Some areas of cooperation mentioned were the DPRK nuclear issue, Iran, Syria, protecting the WWII global order, counterterrorism, UN reform, and internet security. 王生 and 罗肖, "构建中俄新型大国关系的基础与路径," 现代国际关系, No. 7 (2013): p. 49.
- 19. Edited by Li Yan, "PLA's Official Visits Strengthen Sino-Russian Military Cooperation," ECNS, November 17, 2015.
- Franz-Stefan Gady, "China to Receive Russia's S-400 Missile Defense Systems in 12-18 Months," The Diplomat, November 17, 2015; Dave Majumdar, "Confirmed: Russia Just Sold 24 Lethal Su-35 Fighters to China," The National Interest, November 19, 2015.
- "An Uneasy Friendship."
- The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "Safeguarding World Peace and Regional Stability," The Diversified Employment of China's Armed Forces, April 16, 2013.
- 陈效卫, "同护和平 共促发展" [Protect Peace and Promote Development Together], 人民日报, 23. May 8, 2015.
- 24. 王生 and 罗肖, "中俄新型大国关系," p. 49.
- 25. 郝薇薇, 霍小光 and 韩梁, "让历史的灯塔照亮未来," 新华每日电讯, May 11, 2015.
- 26. Abhijit Singh, "The Emerging China-Russia Maritime Nexus in the Eurasian Commons," The Diplomat, September 17, 2015.
- 27. Graham-Harrison, Luhn, Walker, Sedghi, and Rice-Oxley, "New Superpower Axis."
- "Russia's Relationship with China Grows Slowly;" Shannon Tiezzi, "China, Russia Hold Partnership Firm Amid Shaky Economics," The Diplomat, September 5, 2015.

- 刘振民,"为构建亚洲命运共同体营造和平稳定的地区环境,"国际问题研究, No. 1 (2015): pp. 18-26. 29.
- 30. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Xi Jinping Meets with President Park Geun-hye of the Republic of Korea," September 2, 2015.
- 习近平, "共创中韩合作未来 同襄亚洲振兴繁荣," speech delivered at Seoul National University, Seoul, 31. July 4, 2014.
- 32. "S. Korea, China Hold First Talks on EEZs in 7 Years," Yonhap, December 22, 2015.
- 33. "李克强同韩国总统朴槿惠举行会谈," 人民日报, November 1, 2015.
- 34. "New Milestone Set for Military Cooperation with China: S. Korean Vice Defense Chief," Xinhua, March 12, 2015.
- 35. "Japan, China and South Korea 'Restore' Fraught Ties," BBC, November 1, 2015.
- Shannon Tiezzi, "After North Korea Rocket Launch, China Pushes Back Against THAAD," The Diplomat, February 9, 2016.
- 37. Jane Perlez, "North Korea's Rocket Launch Frays Ties Between South Korea and China," The New York Times, February 10, 2016.
- 38. Shannon Tiezzi, "After North Korea Rocket Launch, China Pushes Back Against THAAD," The Diplomat, February 9, 2016.
- 39. 吴志成 and 洪建军, "Some Personal Thoughts on Peace and Security," p. 32.
- 40. 习近平,"共创中韩合作未来."

- 吴志成 and 洪建军, "Some Personal Thoughts on Peace and Security in the Korean Peninsula," 41. 现代国际关系 No. 6 (2013): pp. 33.
- 42. 刘亚洲, 大国策——未来中国的国家战略与策略, 2014: pp. 31-32.
- 43. These priorities are consistent with official Chinese statements. See for example, "李克强同韩国总统朴槿惠举行会谈."
- 张文木、"'天堂很远,中国却很近'——中国与周边国家和地区的地缘政治互动规律和特点"世界经济 44. 与政治, No. 1 (2013): p. 13.
- 45. 仇发华,"新时期朝鲜国际化的现实需求与制度障碍分析,"世界经济和政治论坛, No. 2 (2013): p. 99.
- 46. "习近平同韩国总统朴槿惠举行会谈," Xinhua, September 2, 2015.
- 47. 吴志成 and 洪建军, "Some Personal Thoughts on Peace and Security," pp. 33-35.
- 朱芹,"美朝关系正常化的可能性路径及其对中国周边外交的影响,"世界经济与政治论坛 48. No. 1 (2015): p. 88.
- 49. 仇发华,"新时期朝鲜国际化," pp. 79-81.
- 严瑜,"朝鲜半岛光复纪念日不平静,"人民目报, August 20, 2015.
- 51. 李敦球,"美国在朝鲜半岛搅和啥,"人民日报, March 21, 2015.
- 52. Scott Snyder and See-won Byun, "China-Korea Relations: South Korea's Diplomatic Triangle," Comparative Connections, Vol. 17 No. 1 (May 2015), p. 97; Snyder, and Byun, "Prospects for a Strategic Partnership?" pp. 97, 109, 111 and 113
- 53. "China Urges N. Korea to Comply With UN Resolutions Over Possible Rocket Launch," Yonhap, September 15, 2015.
- 54. Alastair Gale, "North Korea and China Tout Ties at Military Parade," The Wall Street Journal, October 10, 2015.
- Brian Padden, "China Attempts to Turn North Korea from Liability to Asset," Voice of America News, 55. November 5, 2015.
- 56. Benjamin Kang Lim, and Ben Blanchard, "North Korea Girl Band Concert Canceled Over 'Anti-American Lyrics': Source," Reuters, December 18, 2015.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of PRC, "2016年1月6日记者会." 57.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of People's Republic of China, "2016年1月7日外交部发言人花春莹主持例 行记者会," January 7, 2016.
- 59. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of PRC, "2016年1月7日记者会."
- Yufan Huang, "Q and A: Yan Xuetong Urges China to Adopt a More Assertive Foreign Policy," 60. The New York Times, February 9, 2016.
- Jane Perlez and Choe Sang-hun, "China Struggles for Balance in Response to North Korea's Boldness," 61. The New York Times, February 7, 2016.

- ~ ~
- Louis Charbonneau and Michelle Nichols, "U.S., backed by China, proposes tough N. Korea sanctions at U.N.," Reuters. February 26, 2016.
- "Xi Jinping Holds Telephone Talks with President Barack Obama of the US at Request," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 6, 2016.
- Louis Charbonneau and Michelle Nichols, "U.S., backed by China, proposes tough N. Korea sanctions at U.N.," Reuters, February 26, 2016.
- 65. 中国外交部:新决议不应该影响朝鲜正常民生, February 27, 2016; 外交部就朝鲜半岛局势南海问题、部署"萨德"系统等答问, 新华网, February 25, 2016.
- 66. 贾秀懂, "朝鲜核试换不来;" "社评: 朝核问题'中国责任轮'是歪理空谈", 环球报, January 8th, 2016.
- 67. 钱克锦,"朝鲜核试验促使日韩关系更紧密,"新浪, January 11, 2016.
- 68. 钟晓燕, "朝鲜跟国际社会'顶牛," 人民日报, September 18, 2015.
- 69. Press Availability with Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi, U.S. Department of State, January 27, 2016.
- Tim Kelly, and Nobuhiro Kubo, "Japan's Far-Flung Island Defense Plan Seeks to Turn Tables on China," Reuters, December 18, 2015; Przystup, "To August 15 - Toward September 3," pp. 122-123.
- Jonathan Soble, "Japan's Parliament Approves Overseas Combat Role for Military," *The New York Times*, September 18, 2015.
- 72. Przystup, "To August 15 Toward September 3," p. 123.
- 73. "Japan Scrambles Jets After Chinese Military Exercises," Al-Jazeera English, November 28, 2015.
- 74. "李克强会见日本客人,"新华社, July 17, 2015; 章百家, "对待中日关系的曲折需要历史眼光和战略思维," 现代国际关系 No. 1 (2014): p. 25.
- 75. "习近平会见日本首相安倍晋三,"新华社, April 22, 2015.
- 76. "国家档案局发布«日本侵华战犯笔供选»第三集: 三浦芳男,"*新华社*, August 30, 2015.
- James J. Przystup, "Japan-China Relations: A Handshake at a Summit," Comparative Connections, Vol. 16, No. 3 (January 2015).
- 78. "外交部发言人延续数年对目防卫白皮书表示反对,"人民日报, July 22, 2015.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of People's Republic of China, "Xi Jinping Meets Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe," November 11, 2014.
- 80. "外交部发言人就日本首相安倍晋三发表战后70周年纪念谈话答记者问,"中国日报, August 15, 2015; "王翼向日本外相提出三点要求," 人民日报, August 7, 2015.
- 81. One author directly suggests that citing common history or values such as World War II will help foreign countries understand China's message that Japan is a regional threat, and therefore they should not interpret Chinese actions towards Japan as symptomatic of its broader strategic intention. See 周鑫宇, "中国对日国际舆论斗争评析," 国际问题研究 No. 3 (2014): pp. 37-38, 45-47.
- 82. 周鑫宇, "对日国际舆论斗争," p. 45; 郑汕, "安倍为什么敢搅乱东北亚安全局势," *和平与发展*, No. 2 (2014): pp. 124-125.
- 83. 郑汕, "安倍搅乱东北亚," pp. 124-125; 张文木, "天堂很远,中国却很近," p. 19; 韩爱勇, "东北亚大国协调与复合型安全合作架构的建立," 当代亚太, No. 6 (2013): p. 43; 郑汕, "安倍搅乱东北亚," pp. 124-125.
- 84. 张文木, "天堂很远,中国却很近," p. 19.
- 85. 华益声, "美国' 到底欢迎' 日本什么?" 人民日报, August 27, 2015; 江瑞平, "东亚合作与中日关系," p. 11. For additional Chinese sources, see Asan Forum Country Report: China, February 2016.
- 86. 杨子岩, "日本'协防' 美国能省心吗?" Renmin ribao, September 22, 2015.
- 87. 华益文, "日本对核问题'掩耳盗铃'到何时," 人民日报, October 13, 2015.
- 88. 江瑞平, "东亚合作与中日关系," pp. 8-9.
- 89. 刘亚洲, 大国策——未来中国的国家战略与策略, p. 25.
- 90. Yan Xuetong, "Inside the China-U.S. Competition for Strategic Partners," *The World Post*, November 2, 2015; 孙壮志, "中俄关系: 不稳定格局中的超稳定伙伴,"*新浪*, December 14, 2015.